PROCEEDINGS OF A REGULAR MEETING OF

THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF

THE MORGAN CITY HARBOR AND TERMINAL DISTRICT

January 13, 2014
The Board of Commissioners (“Board”) of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”) met in regular session at the District’s office at 800 Youngs Road, Morgan City, Louisiana on January 13, 2014 at 5:00 p.m. President Jerry Gauthier convened the meeting with Commissioners Deborah Garber, Duane Lodrigue, R. Scott Melancon, William Pecoraro, Joseph Foret, Thomas Ackel and Joseph Cain in attendance.  Tim Matthews, Sr. was absent.  Also present at the meeting were Raymond Wade, Executive Director; Cindy Cutrera, Manager of Economic Development; Tori Henry, Administrative Assistant; Gerard Bourgeois, Board Attorney; Captain David McClellan, Commander Blake Welborn and Chief Mark Emerson, United States Coast Guard (USCG); Maarten Kluijver and Nicholas Cox, Moffatt & Nichol; Clay Breaud, GSE/Providence Engineering; Blaine Crochet, Partner at Darnall, Sikes, Gardes & Frederick; along with members of the media and general public.
The meeting was called to order and the presence of a quorum was noted.  Mr. Gauthier led the invocation and the Pledge of Allegiance was recited.  

It was moved by Mr. Ackel and seconded by Mr. Foret that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of December 9, 2013 be approved and adopted. Motion carried unanimously.  
It was moved by Mrs. Garber that the report of receipts and disbursements for the month of December, 2013 be received and accepted and that all invoices presented to the Board for the month of December, 2013 be paid.  Mr. Lodrigue seconded that motion, which carried unanimously.  
Blaine Crochet presented Darnall, Sikes, Gardes & Frederick’s Audit Report for the year ending June 30, 2013 to the Board. They issued an unqualified opinion of the District’s financials, which is the highest audit opinion.  Their only finding was regarding segregation of accounting duties, but because of the number of Port employees, segregation is not feasible.  Mr. Crochet also reported on the single audit required because more than $500,000 of federal funds was expended, noting there were no findings.  
Captain McClellan reported that there were almost 5,200 transits for the month of December, averaging 168 per day, while 2013 totals were 65,039 transits, averaging 178 per day.
Mike Lowe reported that:  (i) Phase I of stone placement in Crew Boat Cut was completed on last Saturday, ahead of schedule.  Mr. Gauthier questioned whether they were underbid and Mr. Lowe advised slightly, because he had accounted for settling of stone, which did not occur.  (ii) Plans and specs for dredging of Crew Boat Cut are being developed and will hopefully be advertised in March.  (iii) He is not sure if enough funding will be available for another dredge but the side caster dredge is a top priority.
Chief Emmerson reported that a temporary plan is in place for relocating buoys from Horshoe to Crew Boat Cut.  A larger scale plan to realign the channel will be submitted later to the District for approval.  

Maarten Kluijver reported that:  (i) a meeting was held with Mike Lowe and Chris Accardo to discuss the side caster demonstration and funding.  Mr. Wade thanked Mr. Lowe for setting up a meeting with the USACE survey group to review their equipment for the survey vessel.  (ii) Continued review of the engineering report is in progress.  Mr. Kluijver presented a contract, which included Task Order 1 for the proposed Sediment Management plan and coordination of the installation of NOAA PORTS data collection platforms.  Mr. Ackel moved to authorize Mr. Gauthier to execute that contract, which was seconded by Mr. Lodrigue and carried unanimously.
Resolution

A resolution providing for the execution of a consulting agreement for the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”), designating the terms and conditions of the contract, and granting the authorization therefor.

WHEREAS, this Board of Commissioners (“Board”) is authorized by the provisions of LSA-R.S. 34:324 to “contract with the employ attorneys, clerks, engineers, deputy commissioners, superintendents, stevedores and other agents and employees and shall fix their compensation and terms of office or employments,” and,

WHEREAS, this Board, after due deliberation deems it necessary that a real and genuine necessity exist therefor, to contract with Moffatt & Nichol, Inc. in connection with various matters related to the evaluation of options for better managing of the Atchafalaya River Channel with an emphasis on the use of navigable depth for the District.

BE IT RESOLVED, that the President, Jerry Gauthier, is hereby authorized and directed to execute on behalf of the District, a consulting agreement with Moffatt & Nichol, Inc. for the necessary service relative to the District, substantially in accordance with the terms and conditions of the consulting agreement presented this day.

Clay Breaud reported that:  (i) today he received word that the permit for the wetland delineation at the ball park across the street has been approved, but he won’t receive the official documents for a few weeks; (ii) we will be on the agenda tomorrow night for the Planning and Zoning Commission in order to have it properly re-zoned.  Mr. Wade acknowledged that he would be in attendance, along with Mrs. Ayo of HB Young Foundation.  (iii) He would be meeting soon with an inspector will come from Lafayette to review the wetland delineation of the Ozio Lease.

Cindy Cutrera reported that:  (i) she was advised by USACE Waterborne Commerce in Virginia that the person overseeing our Port District has retired.  She has been in contact with the new project manager, Dale Brown, who has recommended that she get facilities to submit “dock receipts” directly to Waterborne Commerce and that she forward all information the Port previously sent to the prior project manager for review.  Mr. Brown also forwarded her a list of facilities that Waterborne Commerce had identified as Port of Morgan City facilities and several facilities that were not showing up on their list, which means the Port is not receiving credit for their tonnage.  (ii)  an article and picture on the Port was in Trade and Industry Development magazine, along with a half page ad.   
Mr. Wade reported that:  (i) the expected delivery of the new survey vessel, including all surveying equipment, is by the end of May; (ii) the Baker Hughes lease has been signed but we have not received it yet; (ii) equipment should be arriving on site this week (iii) Halliburton has agreed to lease the site next to Baker Hughes; (iv) It was brought up at the PAL meeting last week, that the State is recognizing the need for assistance with maintaining the waterways; (v) the annual PAL Conference will be held February 17-19 in New Orleans.  
Mr. Bourgeois presented: (i) a lease with Halliburton, currently under Halliburton’s legal review, for the remaining 25,000 square foot of concrete pad of the transit yard adjacent & south of Baker Hughes tract containing similar terms as previous Port lease, including $4,000 per month and tariff rate on rail cars.   Mr. Melancon moved to authorize Mr. Gauthier to execute that lease, which was seconded by Mrs. Garber and carried unanimously.

RESOLUTION

BE IT RESOLVED by the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”), the governing authority of said District, that Jerry A. Gauthier, President; be and is hereby authorized to sign a lease agreement with Halliburton Energy Services, Inc. for 25,000 sq. feet of transit yard space, at $4,000 per month and on such terms as are advisable;
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Jerry A. Gauthier, President, be authorized and directed to do any and all act and things necessary, proper, or that may be required to carry out and accomplish the transactions contemplated with regards to said agreement with Halliburton Energy Services, Inc.

(ii)  a Cooperative Endeavor Agreement with Facilities and Planning & Control for the State’s $7 million share of the Government Operations and Emergency Center.  Mr. Foret moved to authorize Mr. Wade to execute that agreement, which was seconded by Mrs. Garber and carried unanimously.
RESOLUTION

A resolution providing for the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”)  to enter into an agreement with Facility Planning and Control and for designation of agent.

BE IT RESOLVED by the Board of Commissioners of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”) that Raymond M. Wade, Executive Director, is hereby designated Authorized Representative for the District in regards to the Louisiana Division of Administration, Facility Panning and Control for its Government Operations and Emergency Center and is further authorized and empowered on behalf of the District to enter into the requisite Cooperative Endeavor Agreement with said Facility Planning and Control;

BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that Raymond M. Wade, Executive Director, be authorized and directed to do any and all act and things necessary, proper, or that may be required to carry out and accomplish the transactions contemplated with regards to its Government Operations and Emergency Center project.

(iii) a Purchase Agreement for 4.078 acre parcel bound by MC Bank, Victor II Blvd., Investar Bank, Clothilde St. and David Drive needed for the Govt. Emergency Operations Center with a purchase price of $1,021,416.  The price is being based upon $5.75 per square foot and the agreement is subject to appraisal, inspection and survey.  Mr. Lodrigue moved to authorize Mr. Gauthier to enter into a purchase agreement and thereafter purchase from Hellenic that property.  Mrs. Garber seconded that motion, which carried unanimously.
RESOLUTION
A resolution providing for the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”)  to purchase an approximate 4.078 acre tract from Hellenic, L.L.C.(“Hellenic”).
WHEREAS, Hellenic has offered for purchase certain property fronting Victor II Blvd., David Drive and Clothilde Street, Morgan City, at a cost of $5.75 per square foot;

WHEREAS, the District finds such property to be beneficial to its mission and development of its existing facility and for future needs of the residents of the District has accepted said offer to purchase 
NOW THEREFORE:

BE IT RESOLVED that the President, Jerry A. Guathier, be and is hereby authorized in the name of the District to enter into a purchase agreement and thereafter purchase from Hellenic, the following approximate 4.078 acre tract fronting Victor II Blvd., David Drive and Clothilde Street, Morgan City for the price and sum of not more than $1,022,000.00. 
BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that Jerry A. Gauthier, as President, be and is hereby authorized and directed to do any and all acts and things on behalf and in the name of the District that he deems necessary, proper, or that may be required to carry out and accomplish the intent and terms of the purchase and the transactions contemplated thereby, including but not limited to paying all sums necessary to acquire the said immovable property as well as surveying, abstracting fees, title insurance, and other closing costs necessary for the acquisition of said property.

With there being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned.
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